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In this Issue: 

 

 

 

President’s Pen 

September has seen hot dry weather and it’s 

been challenging to keep the water up to all 

those beautiful japonicas and sasanquas which 

are now budding with fresh green shoots – yes 

spring has indeed sprung. 

 

As the flowering season has come to an end I can’t wait now until 

December which is just the ideal time to take cuttings of the new 

growth which should have by then, hardened off. 

 

Ohhh if only I had a shade house like Pam Watson’s!!...  and an 

automatic watering system thrown in for good measure!! For those 

of us who were at our last meeting, Pam brought in a couple of her 

successes from the day we spent at her place earlier in the year 

learning about the taking and potting up of cuttings. Pam’s cuttings 

had new growth on them and were most impressive!! Her shade 

house obviously provides just the perfect conditions. I must 

proudly say that even without a shade house some of my cuttings 

are coming along quite nicely. 

 

We have a busy few months coming up: 

1. Annual General Meeting (AGM) on 16th October at 7pm 

at the Gordon Baptist Church Hall. 

At the AGM, all Committee positions will be declared vacant so 

please seriously consider if you would like to take up a position. If 

you are interested in being nominated for a committee position, 

please contact me directly so we can facilitate your nomination. 
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Even if you are not interested in a position on the Committee, can I encourage you to attend our AGM. It is vitally 

important that firstly we have a quorum and secondly it is an opportunity for members to exercise their democratic right 

to vote for a committee of their choosing. To entice you along, following the AGM, Daniel Low, one of our resident 

horticulturists, will be giving a talk on ‘Looking after your Camellias’. 

 

2. Special General Meeting on 20th November from 7 – 8pm at the Gordon Baptist Church Hall 

As a result of the Department of Fair Trading’s request that all incorporated associations in NSW update their 

Constitution, we will be voting on a special resolution to amend our Constitution. We need at least 12 people to have a 

quorum so please keep this timeslot free. All going smoothly this should be a very quick meeting which means we can 

spend the rest of the time chatting over supper. Look out for the proposed amended Constitution which will soon be 

arriving in a letter box near you (hopefully yours and not your neighbour’s if we have got your address right).  

 

3. End of Year Dinner and Awards Night on 29th November at 7pm at Killara Golf Club 

I would like to extend a cordial invitation to all our members and their friends to our End of Year Dinner and Awards 

Night. Please see page 8 of this newsletter for more details. 

 

 

Last month’s President’s Pen contained some errors regarding our National Show at Narrandera, for which I must 

apologise: 

 

I reported that Chris and Helen Chapman were awarded Champion Bloom for their ‘Swan Lake Monrovia’ and the John 

Sullivan Memorial Trophy and Jessep Medal. This was incorrect.  Jim Powell and Jenny Donohoe were in fact the 

winners of the Champion Bloom and were awarded the John Sullivan Memorial Trophy and the Jessep Medal for their 

outstanding bloom ‘Lady Pamela’. Jim and Jenny were also the winners of the Barry Di Salvia Memorial Trophy for the 

Most Successful Exhibitor. My sincere apologies Jim and Jenny but also my sincere congratulations!!  

 

Chris and Helen Chapman were however awarded not only the Hume Camellia Society Trophy for the Best Formal 

Double for their bloom ‘Coquetti’ but they also won the Peter & Margaret Levick Award for the Best Miniature or Small 

with ‘Grace Albritton’. Sincere apologies Chris and Helen but also sincere congratulations on your awards!! 

 

With the AGM fast approaching, I would like to take this opportunity to thank the current Committee, Daniel, Richie, 

Paul, Hannah, Margaret, Marion and Juliet most sincerely for all their hard work and support over the year. I have 

personally had a wonderful year working along-side this great group of people. It has certainly been a lot of fun sharing 

our passion for all things Camellia.  

 

To all our members, many thanks to you as well. You have attended and supported our meetings and events with great 

enthusiasm. I have enjoyed learning from each of you which has truly deepened my appreciation of these most 

beautiful flowering plants.  

 

Looking forward to seeing you all at our: 

• AGM on 16th October at 7pm (Gordon Baptist Church Hall); 

• Special General Meeting to vote on an amended constitution on 20th November at 7pm (Gordon Baptist 

Church Hall); and  

• End of Year Dinner and Awards Night on Wednesday 29th November at 7pm (Killara Golf Club) 

 

Until then, keep watering. 

 

~ Wendy Sadler-Moyes 
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Member’s Contact Details 

A final reminder to all members – we are seeking to update our membership records. If you have an email address 

and/or mobile phone number, please let us know so that we can include them in our records. For those members that 

have already contacted us to add their details, many thanks indeed. 

 

Sometimes we want to contact you quickly to provide more accurate or up to date information. For example, we may 

need to advise at short notice that a meeting has been cancelled or sadly, advise that a member has passed and 

provide details of their memorial service (if known). As such it is imperative that we have methods with which to contact 

you quickly. 

 

Please send a quick note, email or text, or make a quick phone call to: 

Wendy Sadler-Moyes (President): phone 0406 985 295 or email wendy.sadler.moyes.nswcrs@gmail.com or 

Margaret Levick (Membership Secretary): phone 02 9489 4482 or email peter.levick@bigpond.com 

 

Thanks in advance. 

 

~ NSWCRS Committee 

 

 

Calendar of Events for 2017 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

October 2017 

Monday, 16th 

Annual General Meeting (AGM) 

Gordon Baptist Church 

6.45pm for a prompt 7pm start 

 

Followed by usual Monthly Meeting 

Popular-Vote Flower / Floral Arrangement Competition & 

presentation on ‘Taking care of your Camellias’  

by Daniel Low 

November 2017 

Monday, 20th 

Special General Meeting - Special resolution to adopt a 

new Constitution 

Gordon Baptist Church 

6.45pm for a prompt 7pm start. 

Followed by supper. 

Wednesday, 29th 

End of Year Dinner 

Killara Golf Club – 7pm 

RSVP to Wendy Sadler-Moyes by Friday, 10 November 

Further details on page 8. 

mailto:wendy.sadler.moyes.nswcrs@gmail.com
mailto:peter.levick@bigpond.com
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September Meeting 

Competition Results 

Class Class Name Comp. Place Cultivar Exhibitor 

5 Japonica / Hybrid Single Open 

1st Black Opal Bill Fleming 

2nd Kingyo Tsubaki Daniel Low 

3rd Happy Higo Bill Fleming 

6 
Japonica / Hybrid Semi-
Double 

Open 
1st Patricia Ann Bill Fleming 

2nd Eryldene Excelsis Daniel Low 

6A 
Japonica / Hybrid Irregular 
Semi-Double 

Open 

1st Grand Slam Richie Griffiths 

2nd Maroon and Gold Daniel Low 

3rd Henry E Huntington Richie Griffiths 

Novice 

1st Unknown Erin Foulsham 

2nd Janet Waterhouse Erin Foulsham 

3rd Unknown Erin Foulsham 

7 
Japonica / Hybrid Elegans 
Form 

Open 

1st Azurea Bill Fleming 

2nd Elegans Champagne Richie Griffiths 

3rd Elegans Daniel Low 

Novice 
1st Not awarded - 

2nd C.M. Wilson Jan Primrose 

8 
Japonica / Hybrid Informal 
Double 

Open 

1st Hikarugenji Bill Fleming 

2nd Takanini Bill Fleming 

3rd Premier Variegated Bill Fleming 

9 
Japonica / Hybrid Formal 
Double 

Open 

1st Queen Diana Bill Fleming 

2nd Virginia Franco Rosea Daniel Low 

3rd Black Tie Daniel Low 

Novice 
1st Virginia Franco Erin Foulsham 

2nd Betty Ridley Jan Primrose 

10 Japonica / Hybrid Miniature 

Open 

1st Night Rider Daniel Low 

2nd Nokogiriba Tsubaki Daniel Low 

3rd Man Size Bill Fleming 

Novice 
1st Not awarded - 

2nd Mrs Beresford Erin Foulsham 

13 
Reticulatas & Their Hybrids 
up to 130mm 

Open 

1st Lila Naff Daniel Low 

2nd Ellie’s Girl Richie Griffiths 

3rd Dr Clifford Parks Richie Griffiths 

14 
Reticulatas & Their Hybrids 
over 130mm 

Open 

1st Raspberry Glow Richie Griffiths 

2nd Dr Clifford Parks Richie Griffiths 

3rd La Stupenda Richie Griffiths 
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16 
Clusters & Sprays of Multi-
Flowered Species & Hybrids 

Open 

1st Not awarded - 

2nd Not awarded - 

3rd C. yuhsienensis Richie Griffiths 

C2 
Collection: Any Camellia, 
Any Form, 3 blooms 

Open 
1st Black Lace x3 Daniel Low 

2nd Mandalay Queen x3 Richie Griffiths 

Champions 
Open Raspberry Glow Richie Griffiths 

Novice Virginia Franco Erin Foulsham 

 

 

 

Meeting Highlights 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Above, Clockwise from top: ‘Grand Slam’ exhibited by Richie Griffiths; ‘Black Opal’ exhibited by Bill Fleming;  

‘Night Rider’ exhibited by Daniel Low;’ Azurea’ exhibited by Bill Fleming;’ Queen Diana’ exhibited by Bill Fleming.  

Centre: Collection of three ‘Black Lace’ blooms exhibited by Daniel Low. 



 

Page 6 of 12 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Above, Left: Open Champion, ‘Raspberry Glow’ exhibited by Richie Griffiths and  

Right: Novice Champion, ‘Virginia Franco’ exhibited by Erin Foulsham. 

 

* September meeting photos courtesy of Daniel Low – thank you. 

 

 

 

 

Membership Fees for 2018 – Due 1 November 

Membership fees for 2018 are due by 1st November 2017. 

Membership Type Fees 

Single (includes full colour emailed newsletter) $30 

Household (includes full colour emailed newsletter) $40 

** If you would prefer a black and white printed version of the newsletter, this can 
be arranged for the cost of commercial printing and postage – please add $30 to 
your membership fees to cover these costs 

 

As previously advised, NSWCRS can no longer afford to print and post newsletters at the heavily subsidised rate 

currently charged. The additional $30 requested for printing and postage equates to approximately $3 per newsletter 

and only just covers the true cost. This is a most regrettable situation and not a decision your Committee has made 

lightly, however, it is imperative that NSWCRS continues to remain a financially viable Society.  

 

Please look out for your Membership Renewal Form which will be included in the envelope when we send you 

notification of the meeting to be held on 20th November to amend our constitution. 

 

Please note that all members attending the meeting on November 20th will need to be financial. 

 

Many thanks, 

~ NSWCRS Committee 
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A Shocking Encounter – One Month On 

We are a month on since this story first broke and I must say with all the dry weather it’s been challenging to keep up 

the watering. 

The story so far: 

A 15 to 20 year-old camellia sasanqua hedge at my mother’s unit underwent a very severe pruning which brought the 

over 3m high hedge to its knees. Month by month we will be photographing its progress to see if it will recover and if 

so, to discover how long it will take. 

Join me as we travel this journey together. The story continues… 

One month on: 

The gardener has resurrected the old dripper system.  Unfortunately, it doesn’t appear to be providing an adequate 

coverage of water around each side of the trunks, so we have reverted to hand watering. 

The good news is that we have started to see new growth. It might only be on one of the thirteen stumps, nevertheless 

it’s a good sign. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Above: The sasanqua hedge one month after drastic pruning! Growth is appearing on the back of the stump on the right, as shown 

in the close-ups below. 

 

Below: New growth appearing on one of the 13 sasanqua stumps, one month later. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

~ Wendy Sadler-Moyes 
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NSWCRS Annual General Meeting (AGM) 

Notice is hereby given that the AGM of NSWCRS will be held on Monday, 16 October 2017, 

commencing at 7pm sharp. The AGM will be held at the Gordon Baptist Church Hall, 20 – 22 Park 

Avenue, Gordon, NSW 2072. All financial members are welcome to take part in the AGM. 

 

Members will shortly receive a formal agenda for the AGM, however, in summary the AGM will cover the following: 

¶ Confirmation of the minutes of last year’s AGM; 

¶ President’s Report for 2017; 

¶ Membership Secretary’s Report / Eryldene Report / Library Committee Report; 

¶ Treasurer’s Report for 2017; 

¶ Election of Committee Members; 

¶ Nomination of NSWCRS representative to the Eryldene Trust; 

¶ General Business 

 

Following the AGM, our usual monthly meeting will be held. Daniel Low will provide a presentation on “Taking Care of 

Your Camellias” and instead of our monthly Camellia bloom competition we will have a “popular-vote flower / floral 

arrangement” competition. You are invited to bring along (1) a Camellia, (2) a single flower stem, (3) a vase of 

flowers, or (4) a potted plant to show. Bring your own containers, etc. No prizes—just honour and glory! 

 

A light supper will be provided. 

 

~ NSWCRS Committee 

 

 

End of Year Dinner 
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Ask An Expert! 

Do you have a Camellia that is not looking healthy? Has your Camellia disappointed you with mushy brown blooms? 

Have you found black spots on the leaves of a Camellia? Has the trunk of your Camellia got grey blotches and uneven 

bark? Is your Camellia being eaten by something? 

Whatever your question, send it in with photos of the problem to seek advice from our camellia experts! 

 

Our first question for this new monthly article comes from “Concerned Camelliaphile”, as follows: 

“I have noticed that since flowering, some of the leaves on my Camellias have turned yellow and some 

have spots on them. Please see the pictures below. What should I do?” 

 

Above, Left: Spots on the leaves of a Camellia, and Right: Yellow leaves on a Camellia. 

 

Answer from one of our experts: 

Great question! There are a couple of symptoms showing in the photos. The most obvious is the 

yellowing of the older leaves. This is a natural process of shedding older leaves in preparation for new 

spring growth. The nutrients are withdrawn from the leaves, (leaving them yellow) before they drop. 

Leaves usually remain on a tree for three or more years on a healthy C. japonica. Some Camellias will 

shed far more regularly.  

Whilst being a natural process, the current dry spell may be exaggerating the yellowing and leaf drop. I 

would suggest plenty of supplementary watering over the new growth period, along with the addition of 

mulch compost to assist with moisture retention. 

Also on some leaves are small brown flecks – these are tea scale. This scale generally does not cause 

major health issues but can be unsightly and reduce the overall vigour of the plant. Tea scale 

problems may arise due to environmental factors and also when the plant is stressed. 

Improving growing conditions, air flow and light around the plant and using horticultural (pest) oil on 

the new growth in spring will prevent their persistence. 

~ Richie Griffiths 

(Dip. Hort, Dip. Turf Mgmt, Dip. Landscape Design) 

.
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Pruning Camellias 

[Editor’s Note: This article is re-produced from the American Camellia Society’s webpage. Now is the right time for 

pruning Camellias so when reading this article, please don’t forget that we are in opposite hemispheres!] 

 

In general gardening terms, pruning is probably the most misunderstood 

gardening chore, and certainly, the chore that is most likely neglected. 

When we specifically look at pruning with regards to camellias, this 

misunderstanding and negligence can be magnified. 

 

Pruning has been described as a “combination of art and science.” Pruning 

a specific plant to look a specific way, involves art in creating a unique 

definition for a specific plant, and it involves science in understanding the 

physical growing habits of the plant to be pruned. 

 

The most important reason for pruning camellias is to improve the overall health of the plant. Many times, camellias 

that have not been pruned in a few years will develop dead or degenerative twigs. Removing the dead and dying limbs 

will minimize the possibility of diseases such as "dieback" and will also allow the plant to re-concentrate its energies. 

 

In many instances, camellias that have been neglected for a number of years will become infested with insects such as 

scale. Severely pruning such infested camellias will not only re-invigorate the plant, but will also reduce insect 

problems and minimize corrective treatments necessary to eliminate such problems. 

 

Another reason for pruning camellias is to re-define the plant’s definition within the landscape. Many times, a plant may 

outgrow its intended size in the landscape, and must be pruned to re-define its purpose. Pruning should always be 

associated with re-invigorating a plant by allowing it to focus its energies on producing more vigorous branches, 

foliage, and flowers. 

 

Specific plant objectives require specific pruning techniques. If a camellia is being trained as an espalier, it would need 

to be pruned differently than if it were being grown as a tree form. Screenings and hedges of camellias would need to 

be pruned for their specific purpose within the landscape. 

 

It is also important to understand the specific growing characteristic of a certain camellia when pruning that particular 

plant. For example, certain camellia varieties such as ‘Seafoam’ are extremely vigorous growers, and should not be 

pruned to maintain the plant as small shrub. 

 

When pruning established camellias where no labelling is present on a variety to identify it, you need to look at the 

general growth patterns of the plant to be pruned. These observations should give you a good idea of how the plant 

tends to grow, and also how you should prune the plant. 

 

When pruning large camellias, pruning can be a general shaping or shearing of the plants or it can be a severe pruning 

that significantly reduces the size of the plant. In most instances, camellias out-live the gardeners that planted them, 

and even though they are considered to be slow growing plants, they can become too large for specific areas of the 

garden. 
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Many times, gardeners inherit a wealth of camellias in their gardens when they purchase a previously owned 

residence. Although these camellias may have been lovingly cared for by the previous owner, it may be necessary to 

severely prune these plants to restore vigour or to create a different definition in the landscape for the new owner of the 

property. 

 

Severe pruning should be done just after the plant has finished blooming. In some instances where the required 

pruning would be drastic, the pruning may be done towards the end of February even if the plant has not finished 

blooming. Severe pruning of camellias is generally thought to involve the removal of one third to one half of the existing 

plant. However, in some instances, this severe pruning could be even more drastic. In most cases, the plant should 

have no problem recovering from such a major pruning, and the pruned plant should quickly begin to grow with vigour. 

 

If severe, pruning is necessary, it must be realized that the plant will shift its focus in the short-run from setting flower 

buds to growing vigorously, and it is very likely that the camellia will have few if any bloom buds during the season 

following the major pruning. During the second season following the severe pruning, the camellia should resume 

normal bud setting, and the plant should have healthier blooms because of the increased 

vigour in the plant. 

 

It is important to always use sharp tools when pruning camellias. Knives, hand cutters, 

saws, and shears should be sharpened if necessary before pruning any camellias. A sharp 

cut will heal quicker than a jagged cut, which will also minimize the likelihood of disease 

investing a cut during pruning. It is generally recommended to not use power equipment 

such as gas hedgers to prune camellias.  

 

Prune limbs flush to the feeder branches without leaving nubs. These leftover 

branches could eventually provide host for disease to enter your camellias. 

Many gardeners apply a pruning sealant or paint to all cut surfaces after 

pruning, but that practice is generally not necessary. 

 

Pruning large camellias may be minor or major. Its general purpose is to 

maintain or restore vigour to the plant. Large camellias that have been severely 

pruned have the advantage of a large root system that has excessive capacity, 

and its roots are capable of supplying all of its energies to a smaller number of 

branches and foliage. This enables the plant to increase its vigour, and become 

healthier. Pruning large camellias that are well established will enable the plant 

to have continued vigour, and lead to many more years of supplying beauty to 

the landscape.
1 

 

 

Above: A diagram explaining general  

pruning advice 
2
  

 

 

 

1 
Source: Re-produced from the American Camellia Society website, https://www.americancamellias.com/care-culture-

resources/general-culture-requirements/pruning-camellias  Accessed 1 October 2017. 

2
 Source: ‘A Heron’s Garden’ website, www.aheronsgarden.files.wordpress.com/2010/11/campfcutbranches  Accessed 1 October 

2017. 
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NSWCRS Committee Contact Details 

 

Patron: Her Excellency Professor The Honourable Dame Marie Bashir AD CVO 

President: 

Wendy Sadler-Moyes 

3/18 Marian St 

Killara NSW 2071 

M: 0406 985 295 

E:wendy.sadler.moyes.nswcrs@gmail.com 

Vice President: 

Daniel Low 

2 Narelle Ave, 

Pymble NSW 2073 

H: 9988 3280 

E:d_low48@hotmail.com 

Secretary: 

Richie Griffiths 

39 Hazelmead Rd, 

Asquith NSW 2077 

M: 0418 200 139 

E:rgriffiths@ryde.nsw.gov.au 

Treasurer: 

Paul Stanley 

P.O. Box 3245, 

Dural NSW 2158 

H: 9653 2202 

E:pandkstan@gmail.com 

Membership 
Secretary: 

Margaret Levick 

73 Roland Ave 

Wahroonga NSW 2076 

H: 9489 4482 

E:peter.levick@bigpond.com 

Public Officer: 
Paul Stanley 

As above (Treasurer) 
As above 

Newsletter 
Editor: 

Hannah Griffiths 

(as for Richie Griffiths) 
E:hannah.griffiths28@yahoo.com.au 

Librarian: Bill Fleming E:wfleming@primusonline.com.au 

Committee: 

Wendy Sadler-Moyes (President) Paul Stanley (Treasurer) 

Daniel Low (Vice President) Hannah Griffiths (Newsletter Editor) 

Richie Griffiths (Secretary) Marion Moyes 

Margaret Levick (Membership Secretary) Juliet Muras 

National 
Councillors: 

Wendy Sadler-Moyes Marion Moyes 

ABN: 16 873 158 367 

Incorporation 
No.: 

Y17693-47 

 

 


